
     STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA, COUNTY OF UPSHUR, CITY OF BUCKHANNON, TO WIT: 
 
A regular meeting of the Buckhannon Sanitary Board was held on Thursday, June 17, 2021, at 7:30 
a.m. in Council Chambers of City Hall. The following were in attendance (GoToMeeting – GTM): 
 
Mayor      Robbie Skinner  Present 
City Recorder      Randy Sanders   Present 
Assistant Recorder/Director of Finance Amberle Jenkins  Present 
Director of Public Works   Jerry Arnold   Present 
City Engineer                                            Jay Hollen   Present 
Board Member     Gene Frye    Present 
Board Member     Phil Loftis    Present 
Sanitary Superintendent   Bryan “Buck” Samples  Present 
Plant Engineer     Sam Ludlow   Absent 
Entry Level Engineer    Ethan Crosten   Present 
City Attorney     Tom O’Neill   Absent 
 
Guests – None  
 
To Participate in a Utility Board meeting during the COVID-19 Stay at Home Order, participants were 
invited to contact us at 304-472-1651 for the GoToMeeting link/access. 
 

City of Buckhannon Sanitary Board – 7:30am at City Hall in Council Chambers  
Meeting Agenda for Thursday, June 17, 2021 

A.    Call to Order 
           A.1   Moment of Silence  
           A.2   Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America 
 
B.    Recognized Guests 
           B.1    
 
C.    Finance Report-Amby Jenkins 
           C.1   May 2021 
                                            
D.    Department Report 
           D.1   33 West Extension North 
           D.2   33 West Extension South-JF Allen Co 
           D.3   Plant Operations-Testing 
           D.4   Maintenance Crew 
           D.5   Line Crew #1 
           D.6   Line Crew #2 
           D.7  Sewer Extension Project for Mark Carrol property by contractor Tim Bragg 
           D.8  Sewer Extension Project for Richard Trent subdivision by contractor Nelson Johns 
        
E.    Stormwater   
           E.1   Buck’s Report 
 
F.    Correspondence and Information     
           F.1   Tennerton P.S.D. Meeting Minutes –April & May 2021 
  
            
G.    Consent Agenda 
          G.1   Approval of Minutes –05/20/2021 & Special 05/27/2021 
        
H.    Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote 
          H.1    Approval to Transfer $200,000.00 from Sanitary Money Market to a Savings Capital  
                    Account at Citizens Bank per WV Code §24-1-1 
          H.2   Approval Sanitary Board Budget Revision 
          H.3   Discussion/Possible Action Exemption of Surcharge Fee RE: Rt 33 West Extension North  
 
I.     Board Members Comments and Announcements        
 
J.     Adjournment 
 
Posted 06/11/2021                               
                               
A. Call to Order - The meeting was called to order by Mayor Robbie Skinner.  
 
       A.1   Moment of Silence – The Mayor asked for all to join in a Moment of Silence. 
 
       A.2   Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America – The Pledge was led by the Mayor. 
 
B. Recognized Guests 
       B.1   None 
 
C.  Finance Report - Amby Jenkins  
   
       C.1 May 2021 – Amby provided the May 2021 finance report as follows: 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 

 



 
 
 
 

 



 
 
 
 

 



 
 
 
 

 



 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 



 
 

 



 

 
 
Motion to approve the May 2021 Financial Report was made by Loftis/Frye.  Motion carried.    
 
 
D.   Department Report – Bryan “Buck” Samples began by introducing Ethan Crosten, the Sanitary 
Department’s new Entry Level Engineer, and then he provided the following report on department 
activities: 
 
       D.1 33 West Extension North – We (members of the Sanitary Department) met with Dave 
Anderson, and we feel he wants more than we can offer him. Mr. Anderson is requesting a tap on 
both ends of his property. To do two taps, we would need to make three boars; two across old 33 
and one across the Finks Run connector.  We would also need to get a ROW from CSX or purchase 
more railroad property. 
 
Discussion, including input from City Engineer Jay Hollen and Director of Public Works Jerry 
Arnold, took place on how to best handle the situation to accommodate Mr. Anderson but not create 
additional expenses to the City.  We are obligated to provide one tap per property, and he has two 
pieces of property, however we are not obligated to place the taps in a location specified by the 
property owner.   
 
It was the consensus of the Board that we would place a tap at the property line as we would with 
any other property owner, and he would hookup his lines from there. 
  
       D.2 33 West Extension South- JF Allen project – Dave checked the flow in sewer line that J.F. 
Allen installed. 1 inch of water flows in dry conditions; pipe is 1/3 full in wet conditions. 
 
After discussion it was recommended that we contact J.F. Allen to require them to resolve the 
problem with this line or we will need to begin charging them for the flow or consider plugging the 
line.  We will ask Tom O’Neill to prepare a letter to notify J.F. Allen.   
 
       D.3 Plant Operations - Tests are all within limits. We are pleased with Sturm Laboratories. 
Jason appears to be doing well. We got our Lab inspection back, there were no deficiencies noted. 
We have a new certification through June 30, 2022. 



 
 

 

 
 
       D.4 Maintenance Crew - The following projects were accomplished: 
 1.  Cleaned wet well at Wood/Ritchie P/S. 

2.  Cleaned wet well at Mon. St. P/S. 
3.  Changed and made repairs on the pista grit cyclone. 
4.  Repaired polymer blend pump. 
5.  Cleaned Deanville wet well. 
6.  Routine maintenance. 

 
       D.5 Line Crew #1 - Brian’s crew (Crew #1) is working on the sewer line around Buckhannon 
Family Dental. The crew did an investigation on North Kanawha Street and found that we needed to 
make two taps into a new sewer and take out one manhole. 



 
        D.6 Line Crew # 2- Kevin’s crew (Crew # 2) has finished the sewer line up to the theater alley 
on North Spring Street. We sent this crew to 12 Myrna Street to do investigations. House has 
flooded three times. The second time it was because the main line was clogged, and the third time it 
was because we got approximately 2.5 inches of rain in 1.5 hrs. 
 
       D.7 Sewer Extension project for Mark Carrol property by contractor Tim Bragg.  We have 
worked on profile, cost estimate and layout. 
 
       D.8 Sewer Extension project for Richard Trent subdivision by contractor Nelson Johns.  
We have a layout based on Richard Trent’s plat. 
 
 
E.  Stormwater 
 
       E.1 Buck’s Report - Nothing to report.  Board Member Loftis asked for an update soon 
regarding the Stormwater line upgrades that are needed.  The Mayor also asked for clarification on 
the size of stormwater pipe that will be needed for upgrades.  A discussion took place regarding the 
size needs noting that they vary at different locations along with the results of slope studies, etc. 
 
Discussion also took place regarding the heavy rains we had recently and that no system we could 
design would be able to handle that amount of rain. 
 
F.  Correspondence and Information – The Mayor provided an overview on the following: 
 
          F.1    Tennerton P.S.D. Meeting Minutes –April & May 2021 
        

       
 

 
 



 

 
 
G.  Consent Agenda 
 
        G. 1 Approval of Minutes –05/20/2021 & Special 05/27/2021 
 
The Board requested to defer the approval of the minutes until the next meeting so they would have 
more time to review them. 
 
H.  Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote 
 
          H.1    Approval to Transfer $200,000.00 from Sanitary Money Market to a Savings 
Capital Account at Citizens Bank per WV Code §24-1-1 - Amby explained the need for this 
action. 

 
Motion to transfer $200,000.00 from the Sanitary Money Market to a Savings Capital Account 
at Citizens Bank per WV Code §24-1-1 was made by Loftis/Frye.  Motion carried. 
 
 
          H.2   Approval Sanitary Board Budget Revision - Amby explained the Sanitary Board 
Budget Revision and the need for the approval. 
 



 
 
Motion to approve the Sanitary Board Budget Revision as presented was made by 
Loftis/Frye.  Motion carried. 
 
          H.3   Discussion/Possible Action Exemption of Surcharge Fee RE: Rt 33 West Extension 
North.  - Buck Samples asked for a further discussion of Surcharge Fee RE: Rt 33 West Extension 
North.  Mr. Samples referenced property owners that were indicating that they were not interested 
in hooking on to the tap nor paying for the tap fees or the services that will be available.  He also 
referenced the WV Code 16-13A-9 allowing sewer facilities to require property owners to hook 
onto an available public system.   

 
 



 
 
 
It was the consensus of the Board that we provide a letter of explanation of charges to all property 
owners affected by this new system and then bill these property owners all appropriate charges. 
 
I. Board Members Comments and Announcements: 
 
● Board Member Frye – Nothing further. 

● Board Member Loftis – Nothing further. 

● Jerry Arnold – Nothing further. 

● Jay Hollen – Nothing further. 

● Amby Jenkins - Nothing further. 

● City Recorder Sanders –Recorder Sanders noted that Mayor’s birthday was yesterday and 
extended him belated Happy Birthday wishes. 

● Mayor Skinner – Nothing further. 

J.     Adjournment 
 
There being no further business to be transacted, a motion to adjourn was made by 
Frye/Loftis at 8:47AM.  Motion carried. 
 

Mayor Robert N. Skinner III                                      _______________________________________________ 
 
 
City Recorder Randall H. Sanders                          _______________________________________________ 


